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SCHOOL OF SCIENCE 
SCHOOL MEETING
Minutes
Wednesday 6th June 2018 at 10.30 am in Room B01 in the Clore Management Centre
1. Welcome

Nick Keep (NK) welcomed staff to the School Meeting.

2. Update on the Research Track Project:  Tim Hoe, Graduate Research School Manager (TH)
Tim Hoe gave a presentation on Research Track, a centrally accessible system to support PGR activity around the College, which is being developed internally. The project was started in August 2017 and work is ongoing, with departmental P&S staff contributing to consultations as the responsibility for students will remain with them, however at present there are different methods of recording data in each department and a central system would be more useful and is what is done in other institutions. It will make it easier for PGRS to communicate with supervisors and to be able to select groups of students (e.g. by funder) where necessary.

The first stage of the project has been to capture student/supervisor details – some students had no supervisor listed on SITS. The web interface will be used by both students and supervisors, with the supervisor view being released first. The interface can be found under Research Manager in My Birkbeck for Staff.

P&S staff have been checking the data and making corrections where necessary. Supervisors can be listed as 1st supervisor, joint 1st supervisor, 2nd supervisor or Thesis committee chair. There is scope to add external supervisors where needed. The student record will show a history of supervision (changes may take place if staff members leave etc) and a record of supervision sessions pre submission and commitments post submission (e.g. corrections). The record of supervisions will be useful for Tier 4 monitoring, which could then be done automatically as with PGT students, rather than manually. The record of a supervision would show the date, start and end time, medium (e.g. face to face/skype), the location (UK or overseas), the participants and the outcome of each meeting. The student will be asked to confirm the outcome.

The system will show breaks in studies and submission dates, which should make tracking the student’s progress clearer than it is at present.
Research Track will be released in stages and P&S staff are being trained as sections are released. 

3. Reports from the Assistant Deans:

· Recruitment & Retention (Katherine Thomson KT) – please see appendix 1
KT reported that applications and offers are up on this time last year but that obviously we can’t tell at this point how that will translate into enrolments. She said that there is an open day on 12th July for applications and offer holders.

KT said that we are waiting for the NSS results but that the submission rate had been considerably higher than last year.

KT reminded staff that there will be a mental health training day for those working face to face with students and advised staff to attend.

· Teaching & Learning  (Dick Rayne DR) – please see appendix 2
DR said that the Pro-Vice-Master for Education, Diane Houston, had led the Student Experience Review and the findings were being considered.

DR said that the College wanted a system for managing student module evaluations in place for next year. There was some concern that this might mean standardised questions that might not be appropriate for every module.

DR said that the College was moving towards a virtual curriculum management system that should mean online module amendments should be possible.

DR said that there were ongoing conversations about improving the Moodle provision, and also recording student engagement, e.g. meeting with personal tutors as well as class attendance.

· Research (Rick Cooper RC) – please see appendix 3
RC reminded staff to put all publications on BIROn within 3 months of acceptance, even if they did not think that they would be submitted for the REF, as they would be useful for KEF. Putting publications on BIROn also pulls them through to staff web pages. He noted that staff can submit papers that have been on a preprint server and mark them as non-peer reviewed and change the status later.
RC said that the data equivalent of BIROn is seen as good in REF terms although no specific credit for having one is given. Staff should put data on there or put a link to the repositories where it is kept. Staff can ask David McElroy in the library for advice.

RC reminded staff of the Research Innovation Fund (funds raised from alumni donations) which is intended to support those whose work is not covered by the remit of the Wellcome Trust and hence are not eligible for ISSF funding.

RC reminded staff about the need to complete training needs analysis forms for PhD students, noting that the School of Science’s engagement is currently low.

RC reported that space at Stratford is being set aside for academic conferences and that any staff planning a conference should let him know.

· Internationalisation and Partnerships (Sanjib Bhakta SB) – please see appendix 4
SB reminded staff to keep records of meetings with students in order to satisfy Tier 4 requirements. He said that he had attended the recent International Committee meeting and that international recruitment is up 47% across the College, with Science doing well compared to last year.

SB said that the Committee had talked about College level support to assist academics engaging in foreign travel to also include recruitment activity as support can be given by External Relations. He said that the database of international links that is being put together may help support this.

SB reported on One World Week (24th – 29th September) which is being headed up by the School of Science – a draft timetable is now in place.
SB said that he had attended a meeting with Fraser Keir and other staff involved with international students to discuss improving their experience. Students and SU staff said that major concerns were mental health and wellbeing, accommodation and employment – the group will meet again to discuss this.

· Equalities (Belinda Brooks-Gordon BBG) – please see appendix 5
BBG noted that the gender pay gap report had been published (and thanked NK for ensuring that this had happened), and asked staff to send any comments to her. She noted that this could be a reputational issue, given the publicity over the Master’s salary.

BBG said that discussions were ongoing about the cultural fairness of the curriculum.

BBG noted that the Annette Karmiloff Smith Women in Psychological Science Lecture will be given by Professor Clare Elwell on 12th June and that the Rosalind Franklin Lecture will be given by Professor Eva Nogales on 18th June.

4. Report from the Executive Dean

NK thanked Rabinder Bery for 30 years of service with the College and said that they had advertised for a replacement but had not been able to appoint so were going to re-advertise and RB had agreed to stay on until the end of the year.

NK congratulated Biological Sciences and Psychological Sciences on successful Internal Reviews.

NK reported that work is underway on the Toddler lab with an expected completion date of Christmas 2019. A new building is being planned for Biological Sciences, and Cambridge House is being turned into a teaching centre.

NK reported that there is a predicted deficit of £4m this year in the budgets and that he had already been asked to trim £75 k from next year’s budgets. He emphasised the importance of upping student numbers and also finding other ways to make savings, noting that it will be difficult to fill posts when vacant in the current climate.

NK said that the College is looking at small modules with a view to cutting cost inefficient modules. The Governors are also saying that we have to use Stratford in the evenings from 2019, and have suggested moving 2nd year optional modules of 20-30 students out there – NK said that there is nothing suitable in the School of Science.

NK reported that there is a new document on workload expectations being circulated.

NK reminded the meeting that the new GDPR legislation has been in place since 25th May, and that there are higher levels of fines linked to breaches of data protection. We need to ensure that we are only using data for the reasons that it was collected, and need to look at how we store data, e.g. password protected files and using Sharepoint rather than Dropbox. The College is recruiting a Data Protection officer, and the School Data Custodians are Naomi Adams (NA) and Geoff Rideout (GR).

NK said that there were discussions on going about possibly not being in certain league tables as the results were not good and potentially affecting recruitment. They often include halls of residence in the metrics, which we don’t have, and also include the offer grade, and ours are low for the sector due to our widening participation policy.

There was a discussion re the predicted budget deficit and NK explained that this was due to a drop in student numbers and the fee rate remaining static while wages rise 3% per year. He noted that Research grants largely operate at a loss. NK asked the meeting if they would like a meeting with the Master to go into further details – he said that he would arrange this. MO asked about the large rise in central services costs over the last 3 years and NK said that he would look into it.

5. Athena SWAN

NK reported that Biological Sciences had submitted an application for a silver award and that Psychological Sciences are submitting for a silver award in November. He thanked Carolyn Moores for leading the Biological Sciences SAT. Computer Science (lead -  Maura Patterson) and Economics, Maths and Statistics (lead – George Roussos) have just been awarded Bronze. He noted that Learning and Organisational Development keep records of staff training should it be useful for the applications. He also noted that it is recommended to have an HR Business Partner on the Self-Assessment Team.

6. Health & Safety (Sanjib Bhakta SB) – please see appendix 6
SB said that research group leaders should attend SEVRON training when it is made available. He noted the recent power cut that had resulted in the closure of the building, and also that there had been a safety audit regarding the risks of Legionella which had been rated as medium to low risk.
7. Any other business – there was no other business.
8. Dates of meeting: TBC and will be posted on the School Website in due course.
APPENDIX 1 – Recruitment and Retention
1) Current recruitment data for 2018/19

Tableau data is from 1st June 2018.

The overall picture for the School of Science looks positive with applications and offers up on this time last year, see Figure 1. 
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Figure 1. Application (left) and offers (right) for School of Science 1st June 2018. Applications are up 31% on this time last year whilst offers are up 52%. 

Applications and offers are up in all three groups compared to this time last year: 

Home: 30% increase in applications, 53% increase in offers

EU: 13% increase in applications, 46% increase in offers*

International: 26% increase in applications, 57% increase in offers  

*Note, for the College as a whole, whilst home and international are up, EU applications and offers are down on this time last year.

Breakdown for departments is shown below. Numbers in parentheses compare to this time last year.

Full-time undergraduate (BSc and BSc + Foundation Year):

For UCAS students, if they were made an offer before end of March they are required to have made a decision by now e.g. accept, insurance, decline. 

Earth & Planetary: 59 applications (up 10), 35 offers (up 1), 6 offers accepted for BSc 

Biol Sci: 323 applications (up 115), 247 offers (up 89), 48 offers accepted: 38 for BSc, 10 for BSc + FY

Psych: 462 applications (up 139), 369 offers (up 136), 69 offers accepted: 43 for BSc, 26 BSc + FY.

Part-time undergraduate

The new loan system for PT students should begin October 2018. Relatively low numbers of applications at the moment but slightly better than this time last year.

Earth & Planetary: 32 applications (up 16), 26 offers (up 14) 

Biological Sci: 21 applications (up 11), 9 offers (up 3)

Psych: 75 applications (up 12), 38 offers (up 5)

Undergraduate Certificate programmes

Early days for the Certs programmes but offers are up slightly on this time last year.

Earth & Planetary: 14 applications, 8 offers (up 1) 

Biological Sci: 49 applications, 20 offers (up 7)

Science: 28 applications, 13 offers (up 11)

Full-time taught postgraduate:

Applications and offers are up, the increase is mainly in International.

Biological Sci: 111 applications (up 8), 49 offers (up 11: 1 Home/EU, 10 International)

Psych: 168 applications (up 81), 56 offers (up 17: 4 Home/EU, 13 International)

Part-time taught postgraduate:

Biological Sci: 39 applications (up 5), 19 offers (down 4)

Psych: 74 applications (up 47), 38 offers (up 28)

All admissions tutors should process applications promptly. 

2) College level meetings etc.

a) Next Recruitment Briefing meeting scheduled for June 21st led by Matt Innes

b) Changes to committee structure at College level are being proposed with the formation of an Education committee in place of the existing TQEC and SEWP committees. Will be discussed at next (final?) SEWP meeting on 7th June.

c) Updates on the applications/offers/enrolment process review. 

A number of changes are planned by Registry but many won’t be enacted until 2019/20 cycle.  One idea that may begin in 2018/19 cycle is to introduce “deadlines” as part of the application/offer/enrolment process e.g. deadline to accept, deadline to enrol etc. as current students say they found the process confusing and didn’t know what they should do when. Note, we will still be flexible, the idea is just to publish a deadline to encourage early enrolment. It was also proposed that late in the summer it will not be possible to submit an application unless key sections have been completed. Definition of “key” is not yet clear and will be very important. 

d) Dates to note for applicants requiring a Tier 4 visa
The following dates have been decided by Registry:
	LATEST DATE NON-UK BASED APPLICATIONS PROCESSED
	LATEST DATE NON-UK BASED OFFERS MUST BE INPUT
	PROGRAMME START DATE
	LATEST ARRIVAL DATE

	28th August
	10th September
	1st October
	15th October


3) School Marketing meeting:  Held  2nd May: External Relations gave an overview of the various marketing campaigns and timings, as agreed by Departments. Keywords for Pay per Click campaign have now been circulated to Departments and adjustments suggested. Agreed schedule for the 12th July School Conversion event. 

From October 2018 onwards the School Marketing meeting will become the School Recruitment & Retention meeting. There will be two per term, the first focusing mainly on Recruitment, with External Relations present and giving a report. The second termly meeting will focus on Retention issues/new initiatives.

4) Marketing and Recruitment events

In addition to College and School events all departments have their own recruitment events: Taster Days, Virtual Open Evenings etc. These are very important as our competitors are also being more active about attracting students. 

Upcoming events

25th June Biological Sciences Taster Event (Year 11 focus)

26th June College Open Evening

12th July School Open Afternoon/evening  - conversion event for applicants and offer holders.

18th August “Clearing Saturday” – College Open day

5th September College Open Evening

20th September School Open Afternoon/evening – conversion event for applicants and offer holders.

7) Student Surveys 

Survey season is over. The response rates were:

National Student Survey (NSS, national survey for undergraduates):

Biological Sci: 75.0% completion

Psychology: 71.3% completion

Earth & Planetary Sci: 55.6% completion

Postgraduate Taught Experience Survey (PTES, national survey)

Biology: 33% completion

Psychology: 28% completion

Postgraduate Research Experience survey (PRES, national survey) 

Biology: 34% completion

Psychology: 37% completion

Earth & Planetary Sci: 38% completion

Birkbeck Student Survey (BSS, local survey)

Biology: 25% completion

Psychology: 24% completion

Earth & Planetary Sci: 21% completion

Hopefully the responses will be favourable.

8) Retention Issues

a) Personal Tutors. 

All students must have a named personal tutor that shows up in their My Birkbeck profile. 

Personal tutors are reminded that there is a section on the My Birkbeck Staff site especially for Personal tutors, “Information for Personal Tutors,” please makes sure you have a look.

b) Mental Health Training

There will be a Mental Health Training Session for Science staff:  

11 am - 1 pm on Tuesday 18th September in B64.  

This event is aimed at helping staff support students with mental health issues and will be given jointly by Jennifer Pennington, our Senior Mental Health Advisor, and Charlotte Williams, our Counselling Service Manager.  

All staff who work directly with students are encouraged to attend. 

You must Register by emailing Mike Skopa by 11th September: m.scopa@mail.cryst.bbk.ac.uk

c) Mentoring Schemes: there are several schemes in operations. Calls for mentor and mentees for 2018/19 will  be made later this term, early next term.

APPENDIX 2 – Learning and Teaching

Following is a brief summary of key matters arising since the last meeting. 

National Student Survey (NSS), closed end of April. NSS response rates were well-up this year, with the College achieving a 67% rate of return, well in excess of last year’s 59%. Biological Sciences achieved 75% (vs. 53.6 last year); Earth and Planetary Sciences, 55.6% (vs. 61%); Psychological Sciences, 71.3% (vs. 64.2%). Results are published in August.

Learning and Teaching Working Group (LTWG), 3rd May. It is proposed that the College TQEC and Student Engagement & Widening Participation Committee should be unified and re-branded as the Education Committee from 2018/19. There will be an Education Working Group, presumably supplanting the LTWG.

Re: UCU industrial action: it was noted that markers should not be adjusting marks or marking criteria at the marking stage. This has been disseminated via email by Scott Miller to all Sub-Board Chairs and others.

There was discussion of student achievement at module level and student evaluation of modules. It appears that the College will begin to require Departments to produce module reports at the end of each academic year. Aggregated reports (Departmental? By Programme/Cluster?) presumably would require analysis of student achievement in modules, including comparisons between modules. Reports may also require description of module evaluation practices and enumeration of issues raised by these, both negative and positive (and how the latter might reflect practices that should be disseminated). Details to come, following further fact-finding regarding practice in other institutions, etc.

A review of College policies is being led by a consultant, Beatrice Ollerenshaw. She will attend the next LTWG to discuss findings and recommendations. Some minor policy changes may come in 2018/19, but others likely would not be implemented until at least 2019/20. No doubt there will be much to report on this following the next College TQEC and LTWG.

It is noted that ASQ are hosting their annual briefing to Sub-Board members on 24 May at 2 pm.

Degrees with Foundation Years Meeting, 8th May. [Paul King attended on behalf of Dick Rayne] There was a presentation from Kayleigh Woods Harley relating to entry qualifications, especially GCSEs or lower, vs. student success (part of a Learning Development project, ongoing). No data is available yet for degrees with FY but KWH had looked at foundation degrees, and full-time and part-time undergraduate degrees. Both reports showed that students with entry qualifications below level 3 tend to do slightly worse than others and have a higher withdrawal rate than others. Relevant Tableau reports:

https://cis6.bbk.ac.uk/#/views/Generalstufffrommv_enrolments/Entryqualifications?:iid=3  

https://cis6.bbk.ac.uk/#/views/MeasuringRetention/RetentionProgressionandgraduationusingcurrentoutcome?:iid=12 

Both Biological Sciences and Psychological Sciences are running BSc with FY. Both programmes appear to be running well, with good levels of student success. Of note, in Biology, the requirement for promotion to Level 5 (i.e. Year 2 of the 3-year BSc) is the most stringent, requiring scores of 70+ in all modules, including 70+ in exams; others who allow the progression require 50% in modules.

Further discussion centred on the best way to deliver the FY, recognising that FY is a transition year and needs to be taught by subject specialists who can also teach academic skills. Teaching of skills embedded through the discipline will work better but there needs to be a balance between basic skills and introductory subject-specific content.

Teaching and Quality Enhancement Committee, Summer Term, 23rd May. Progress on Student Experience Review (SER) recommendations: a Steering Group and an Operations Group relating to the SER have been established. Four main pieces of work represent main priorities: 1) Establishing a Digital Curriculum Management System, 2) System for Module Evaluation and Feedback to Students, 3) Some form of “student engagement recording” system, e.g. arising from personal tutor interactions, etc., 4) Improvements to Moodle. Although most of these will require development time of >1 year to bring to completion, efforts are being made to ensure that as much visible progress is made in the short term as is possible (e.g. see TEL review, below).

It is planned that the deadline for Mitigating Circumstances Claims will be extended from 7 days to 14 days post-event.
Internal Reviews of Teaching. These were held in May for both Psychological Sciences and Biological Sciences. We await the formal feedback/reports from ASQ. 
Technology Enhanced Learning Review, June. Scott Rogers and Joana Barros are leading the two strands of this review (SR: current practice at Birkbeck; JB: sector review). A series of interviews (already arranged) will be conducted with representatives from each Dept during June. Members of the TEL Review Group will meet for a Plenary Discussion at 10 July at which the results of the review strands will be considered and fed into a Final Report that will be authored over the summer.

Ahead: 

School Teaching and Quality Enhancement Committee. 13th June 2018. 
Academic Board. 18th June 2018.

Learning and Teaching Working Group. 19th June 2018.

College Programmes Committee. 27th June 2018.

Learning and Teaching Working Group. 4th July 2018.

APPENDIX 3 - Research

1. REF updates continue to drip through. Research England (formerly HEFCE) have announced a revised formula for calculating the number of impact case studies required for each Unit of Assessment: 2 case studies for the first 20 FTE submitted staff and 1 for every 15 thereafter. This affects Psychological Sciences, which has 35 give or take academics. It may also affect the other departments in their relations with UCL. 

2. Yet another reminder: It is now essential to upload publications to BIROn as soon as possible after acceptance. Failure to do so within 3 months of acceptance will render those publications unavailable for REF. Even publications which might be perceived to be weak and unlikely to be included in REF should be uploaded, as they may still inform KEF (the Knowledge Exchange Framework). The library’s best estimate is that about 75% of outputs are being uploaded on acceptance to BIROn, so some outputs are still at risk of being lost to the REF. 

3. Colleagues should already be aware of the launch of the College’s Research Innovation Fund. This fund aims to parallel ISSF funding for areas outside of Wellcome’s remit. The fund is supported by donations from alumni, some of whom are keen to donate specifically to support research. The fund provides seedcorn funding (up to £5000) for two types of project: those from early career researchers and those likely to result in larger funding bids to external bodies. This year’s deadline has recently passed, but it is expected that further calls will be made.

4. Progress is being made on the College’s Research Track project, which aims to support tracking of PhD student progress. Supervisor details, and access to update the data held about supervisory relationships were now available, mostly to research administrators at present. The next stage of the project would be to record student/supervisor interactions, based on the minimum criteria for meetings in the College code of practice. This next stage will start over the summer period, and will need to include provision for Tier 4 monitoring.
5. The College Research Student Subcommittee reported that take up of the new PGR Training Needs Analysis (TNA) was high in the School of Arts (40/51), but (much) less so in other schools. The TNA is being used to identify priorities for the development of internal training (e.g., language skills; exploitation of IP; leadership skills and relationship management; computing skills; teaching training; management of research data). Further details are available through the Birkbeck Graduate Research School (BGRS).

6. The annual 3-minute thesis and poster session for PhD students was run on May 23rd. This is a great experience for PhD students in their final years, with specific training provided. Supervisors are encouraged to encourage their students to take part next year. 

7. College is attempting to determine if there is a need for bookable research workshop/conference space. Please contact me if you have any plans to organize a small to medium conference/workshop in London over the next few years.

APPENDIX 4 – International and Partnerships

BIRKBECK ONE-WORLD FESTIVAL WEEK 2018/19: Birkbeck’s One World Festival, led by the School of Science, will run from Monday 24 – Friday 29 September 2018 and followed by an international students’ Morning Meeting with the Master on the 16th October. Through public lectures, workshops, film-screening, picnics, art, music, walking tours and more, we will celebrate the diversity of Birkbeck’s international culture, and the unique student experiences on offer flexibly at our research-intense higher education institution situated in one of the best international cities, London. SB, on behalf of the One World planning group, is ready to share the draft timetable below: 
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BIRKBECK ONE WORLD FESTIVAL WEEK DRAFT TIMETABLE 
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*Tuesday the 16th October, 2018 Morning Meeting with the Master at Keynes Library.

College has organised a group meeting on Monday the 21st May to discuss International students’ experience at Birkbeck.

DATABASE OF INTERNATIONAL PARTNERSHIPS, COURSES AND SCHOLARSHIPS: In 2016-17, there were ca 700,000 international students doing Trans-National Education (TNE) programmes with 138 UK HEIs (ca 1.6 times more than the number of international students undertaking studies in the UK itself). 52% of UK TNE was in Asia, which will remain dominant, but interest in Africa and Latin America was growing. A majority of UK HEIs have indicated an intention to grow their TNE provision. To help the College having a clearer understanding of the School of Science's interests in academic links internationally and to be able to respond more clearly and quickly to overtures from overseas institutions, the College International Committee agreed that it would be useful to build on the Register of Schools’ existing academic links and specifically to identify the areas in which Birkbeck might be interested in developing future inter-institutional links. On a related note, we have created a list of courses available from the School of Science where the international students are eligible to apply, including a list of various international scholarship opportunities available at Birkbeck.

BIRKBECK’S OFFER TO EMBASSY STAFF AND FAMILIES: Birkbeck, University of London would like to invite staff of various embassies in London and suitably qualified family members to consider applying for our degree or non-degree programmes available.
CHEVENING PARTNERSHIP AWARD SCHEME 2018/19: Birkbeck participates in the Chevening Partnership Awards Scheme. Under the agreement between Birkbeck and the Chevening Secretariat, the College invited to nominate its preferred candidates, one per School, from the lists proposed by the Chevening Secretariat. We have nominated Collins Kebenei (applied from Kenya) to study MSc in Bioinformatics with Systems Biology.

ENHANCED COLLEGE-WIDE COORDINATION OF INTERNATIONAL TRIPS TO BETTER SUPPORT INTERNATIONAL RECRUITMENT AND MARKETING EFFORT: To complement the international recruitment efforts of the College’s International Marketing Officers through selective involvement of academics undertaking international research/Conference trips or similar. To amplify the College’s overall international recruitment and marketing effort through enhanced coordination of international trips by International Office Staff and Academics.
MEETING RECORDS FOR TIER 4 INTERNATIONAL STUDENTS: We are keen to stress the importance of complying with UKVI regulations re Tier 4 visas. The data for taught students is being extracted by the International Office from Tableau based on the swipe card attendance records, so is not so problematic – we are alerted if they think any student’s attendance is concerning, but so far we have been fine. However the research student records have to be manually submitted based on supervisor records (this will now take place twice per term not once as the maximum period of no attendance after which we should withdraw a visa is now 60 days, and our terms are 11 weeks including reading week, so we would be in breach of the terms if we left it to the end of term as done previously). If the supervisor records have not been received by the deadline, we are compelled to submit the form with ‘no recorded attendance’, which can result in a warning, or as we found previously, potential immediate withdrawal of a visa. This is to remind all relevant staffs to submit the required information on time.

APPENDIX 5 - Equalities

Gender Pay Gap: College has published its statutory gender pay report: http://www.bbk.ac.uk/about-us/equality/gender-pay-gap 

Charter Marks: The Disability Confident SAT met on 16 May to finalise the terms of reference and membership for the SAT to complete action points from the last ‘Two Ticks’ charter mark and develop polices for the new charter mark. 

Training: There will be a Mental Health Training Session for staff at 11.00 -13.00 on Tues 18 Sept in B64 aimed at helping staff support students with mental health issues. All staff who work directly with students are encouraged to attend. Register by email: m.scopa@mail.cryst.bbk.ac.uk
Staff Equality Networks: 

College now has four staff networks: BAME staff, Astrea (a women’s P&S network), LGBT, and a new disability network. The latter held two staff network meeting in May where staff discussed the remit and purpose and to enable the network to start next term in the most effective worthwhile way. All staff are welcomed and encouraged to attend relevant networks. 

Equality and Diversity Committee: There has been no EDI committee this term nor last term. There should be much to report from the next meeting, an awayday, on 19 June. Please contact me with Equalities issues you want to see on the agenda. I am also keen to hear initial reflections the gender pay gap report, staff networks etc.,

Equality Targets and Actions 2017-2021: College has yet to publish these. 

Athena SWAN:  The college SAT met on 15 May when the revised SAT considered the College Action Plan. Thanks to all staff who completed the survey on childcare, the results show there to be a lot of demand for holiday clubs for school age children so this will be explored further.  In the last round of AS applications CSIS and EMS were both awarded Bronze. At School level, Biology submitted a Silver award application this term.  Psychology and EPS are due to submit this November.

Reminder: An AS ‘best practice group’ will be held on Thu 7 June from 12-2 in MAL 538.  This is a forum to share experiences of application preparation and effective actions. 

APPENDIX 6 – Health and Safety

Advice regarding new projects: The College Health and Safety Committee recommended PI’s to attend training provided which would help to inform them on what form(s) to fill and other important information to assess risks associated with any new circumstances, change of materials or possible risks with a new project. The material on the website to be looked at so that it is clearer to those using it for guidance. Staff training on risk assessments had taken place in Biological Sciences and procedures of COSHH (control of substances hazardous to health) risk assessment using Sevron (an online system of recording) has been discussed in the most recent Department of Biological Sciences Health and Safety meeting in May 2018. 

Legionella risk audit report summary: Legionella is an infectious bacterial species those get transmitted to lungs via breathing in aerosols containing the germs and may develop pneumonia/ flu like disease symptoms. The mist gets generated from water supply, showers, or air-conditioning units for large buildings. 

An independent internal audit was undertaken at Birkbeck and the full report has been submitted to Facilities and Estates Services. Below is a summary of the findings. The overall result is satisfactory but there are areas for improvement and an action list has been developed and is being implemented. Overall Risk Rating: medium to low risk. The effectiveness of the overall control system that is in place using Birkbeck’s external contractor Integrated Water Services (IWS) is good, with good recording of readings, works required and accessibility to sentinel taps and areas. There are no high-risk systems such as cooling towers noted. Descaling and cleaning of showers is in place. The overall risk is medium to low, but if the recommendations are followed this will be low and possible become very low if good control is maintained. A mini audit will be undertaken in six months.
Accidents or incidents: A student fractured their ankle while on a fieldtrip managed by Earth and Planetary Sciences. The student was wearing the appropriate foot protection as specified in the risk assessment and this is the type of accident that could happen while walking in any rugged terrain. The team successfully managed the injury and transferred the student to hospital for treatment. All the staff involved in fieldwork in the Department undertake specialist first aid in order to deal with this type of emergency. In addition, a number of incidents took place recently when College Health and Safety committee re-discussed action to prevent or minimise the risk via different security measures.   
Electrical supply failures: There have been several electrical supply failures affecting the Malet Street Site. The power cuts affected a number of buildings in the area and were due to faults with the power distribution network. The building has incoming 3-phase mains power and the power cuts have affected one or two of the phases which has left some parts of the building with power and others without. When the power to the building is interrupted emergency lighting is activated which runs for up to 3 hours. This allows for the safe closure of the building and the shutting down of critical systems such as the IT network. After a certain point, the emergency systems do not have enough power for the safe operation of the building and even if the power is restored it is still not safe to be opened to the public and non-essential staff. In light of these recent shutdowns emergency arrangements are being updated to manage non-life-threatening emergencies.

